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will be hundreds of millions of com-
puters in use by the end of 1999. In
addition to these hundreds of mil-
lions of computers, there are literally
tens of billions of computer chips
calculating dates in cameras, clocks,
environmental controls, and other
devices. Many of these will still be
useful even if they have an imperfect
understanding of the calendar, but
millions will end up in landfills.

Apple's Macintosh line of com-
puters will not have problems. Even
the oldest machines, the original
128K Macintosh and later “Fat”
Macs and Mac Plus machines, are
happy at least until 2040 AD. Newer
machines are good for a 60 millen-
nia span, from 30081 BC to 29940
AD. So, if you have a Mac, you don't
need to worry about the “Y2K Bug.”
Right?

Not quite. If you set up a data-
base in FileMaker Pro (which is Y2K
compliant) but decide to bypass its
date format for your own, you can
run into problems. Similarly, if you
are sloppy in doing date calculations
in Microsoft Excel (many people
don’t bother with date formats, opt-
ing to just enter two-digit numeric
values for the year), you can run into
problems. But, aside from creating
your own problems using perfectly

Midwinter Madness

by Bert H. Persson

The annual Midwinter Madness
Hobby Electronics Show which is
normally held on the second

good programs, you need not worry | fully Year 2000 compliant — .

about the “Y2K Bug.” Right?

No, not quite. Macs are designed
to be plugged into things, from
printers and scanners to blood gas
analyzers to the Internet. To take the
most common problem: E-mail.
While Macintosh E-mail clients (the

| part you use on your computer) are

Y2K compliant, the servers, particu-
larly if they run on “other” operating
systems, may not be. You may have
seen this phenomenon before: one
server somewhere gets out of synch,
and sends you a message dated
sometime in the past. Since most
people sort their incoming mail by
date, the new message appears, to
your E-mail client, to be “old,” and
gets buried in the past. You may not
even notice the message until some-
one complains about your failure to
respond.

Recently I ran into my own Year
1999 “Bug.” For many years, starting
on a Radio Shack TRS-80 Model I,
['ve maintained a database of publi-
cations I've written. If something
had been accepted by a publisher,
but not actually published, I entered
the date 1/1/1999 as a placeholder
until I had the correct bibliographic
data. This database, now maintained
on a Macintosh in FileMaker Pro, is

Saturday in February, has been
moved. This year it will take place on
April 17 at the National Sports
Center in Blaine. More information

for the deliberate errors I've been
entering into it. I felt somewhat
sheepish: my placeholder values are
now colliding with those far-off
dates, which aren’t far off anymore.

The world will not end on
January 1, 2000. Electricity will still
flow, garbage will still be picked up,
and bills will still arrive in your mail-
box. Many government agencies and
businesses will, finally, be forced to
upgrade their accounting systems,
climate control systems, and burglar
alarms, which should create a small
economic boom. Millions of people
will discover their MS-DOS and
Windows computers are greatly con-
fused, but that won'’t bother
Macintosh users and owners. Unless
you, too, have been entering false
data for placeholders, or using text
fields instead of date fields, or doing
other things to confuse your poor
Mac.

There is no Y2K “bug,” but there
is a YZK problem. You need to do
your part to clean up your errors
before the calendar catches up with

you.
Reprinted from the Journal of
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on this event will be forthcoming as
it becomes available. Check the BBS
for late breaking news and updates.

mini’app’les Gaming Group (mGG) Wants You!

By David M. Peck

Intrepid mini'app’les warriors are
meeting on a regular basis for fun
and socializing. Our interest is net-
workable Mac games and are always
on the lookout for others who would
like to participate. Finishing a game

solo might make you feel like King
of the Hill. But there is nothing as
challenging or fun as human compe-
tition. Plus, Winter around here
seems to be a perfect time for gam-
ing! :-)

The mGG meets about once a

month. If your interested in net-
workable Mac gaming, feel free to
drop a note on the mini'app’les BBS
or give me a call at (651)423-5711.
We'd look forward to seeing you!
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Benefits of your mini’app’les membership include:
A one year subscription to our monthly Newsletter

A free account on the mini’app’les BBS (45 minutes/day)
Communicate with other mini’app’les members plus get up to date information on mini’app’les
events and meetings. Get assistance from other members. Download freeware and shareware.

Eligibility for frequent drawings of free equipment, software, and books.
Just a few of the many items given away free in the last year included: Connectix QuickCam,
Microsoft Encarta, Books from Peachpit Press and MacMillan, RamDoubler, SpeedDoubler, Lind
PowerBook battery Conditioners and Rechargers, Microsoft Art Gallery, and Apple System 7.5
software.

Discounts on book orders
40% off Peachpit Press, 30% off MacMillan family of book companies (Hayden, Adobe Press,
Que, Sams, Brady, NRP, and Alpha)

Periodic special User Group discount offers on equipment and software.
In the past year, Apple, Hayes, Broderbund, and APC Power Protection (Business Security
Products), among others, have offered mini’app’les members significant discounts.

Plus, you’re supporting all of mini’app’les’ special interest group (SIG)
meetings that you can attend each month.

It’s easy to recoup your cost of membership
with the above benefits.
And a one year membership still costs only $25.
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